COMHAIRLE CHONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND PLANNING STRATEGIC POLICY COMMITTEE HELD on 19th September 2007
Present:

Councillors                                   Sectoral Representatives

                          





Robert Dowds
Billy Gogarty




Mick Murphy 





Sein O’ Conchuir









Eamon Walsh 
Eamon Tuffy
Cait Keane                                   

                                                         

Apology for inability to attend was received from John Kearns, Justin Byrne, and Noel O’ Connor.
Councillor E. Tuffy, Strategic Policy Committee Chairperson, presided. 

Officials present:
Tom Doherty, Director of Planning

Michael Kenny, Senior Planner,
Colin Ryan, Senior Planner, 

Siobhan Duff, Senior Executive Planner,
Stephen Rhys Thomas, T/ Senior Executive Planner
John Browne, Administrative Officer
Mairead Hunt, Administrative Officer
ITEM 1: Minutes

Minutes of meeting of 16th May 2007, which had been circulated, were proposed by Councillor E. Tuffy, seconded by Councillor C. Keane and APPROVED as a true record and signed. 
ITEMS 2.  Sub Committee on Policy on Maintaining existing Resdiential Cul- de- Sacs
Introduction
“A meeting of this sub committee was held on 8th February 2007 in the Planning Conference Room, Planning Department, South Dublin County Council. The following members of the sub committee and staff attended:

Cllr. Eamonn Tuffy (Chair), Mr. Justin Byrne, Ms Siobhan Duff and Mr. Stephen Rhys Thomas. Cllr Joe Neville and Ms Patricia Devlin tendered apologies.

The following report on the meeting includes reference to the issues discussed and provides a commentary from the planners on the wide ranging discussion which took place. This report attempts to clarify the issues which have been raised at the meetings of this sub committee to date, with a view to providing a framework for the terms of a final report from the sub-committee.

Presentation
A PowerPoint presentation, illustrating various types of cul-de-sacs in and around the Verschoyle/Corbally area of Citywest, was made by Planning Department Staff.

Issues
Discussion centred on the examples in the presentation and parallels with other areas in the County, notably Tullyhall in Lucan. The issues of concern reflect the dilemmas discussed at earlier meetings. Dilemmas arise between phasing development with a good standard of amenity, which creates “cul de sacs” expectations for residents at boundaries between developed and undeveloped zoned land and the coherent and efficient development of residential land in a sustainable manner. The main issues are:

· A clear distinction should be made between a termination of a street at a site boundary adjoining undeveloped zoned lands, which are intended as a temporary design for phasing coherent development, and specifically designed cul-de-sacs, i.e. (up to 10 or 12 houses surrounding a short, narrow accessway, which is often cobbled providing a shared parking/pedestrian function). 

· The issues concern ‘temporary terminations of streets’, albeit for 10 or 15 years, rather than designed cul de sacs. Residents with access onto ‘temporary terminations of streets’, have an expectation that their ”cul de sac” amenity will remain, while planners and developers have designed these streets as a first phase of development of the zoned lands, thus ‘temporary terminating streets’ are not considered by these professionals as ‘cul de sacs’.

Questions
The following questions were posed. It must be acknowledged that these issues cannot be addressed through the planning application process:

· Could a cul-de-sac be designated as being unavailable for opening after a set period of time? 

· How can people buying in to ‘cul-de-sacs’ with the potential to be opened up, be made aware of this?

Planning Considerations
· The current County Development Plan sets out various standards for access to the wider road network. The aim of this policy is to avoid the current phenomena of vehicular congestion at estate entrances and inefficient pedestrian routes within developments where large numbers of dwellings, in cul-de-sac layout off a spine road, are served by only one major access onto the wider public network. 

· It was considered that a variation to the Development Plan was not the appropriate mechanism to address the issues of access to adjoining undeveloped zoned lands from cul de sacs or temporary terminations of a street at a site boundary. 

· Cul-de-sacs have distinct qualities:- 

1. Provision of residential security and sense of identity, 

2. Phasing development (i.e. a temporary termination of a street at a site boundary adjoining undeveloped zoned lands) 

3. Traffic management, and 

4. Restrictions of geography (e.g. a change in gradients) or property ownership boundaries.

Assessment Criteria for Planning Applications
Having regard to the impact of proposed development on existing established cul-de-sacs, where access from an existing terminating street/cul de sac is proposed, consideration should be given to protecting the amenity of established and existing ‘cul-de-sacs’. Examples include:

1. Planning application site layouts should indicate that a temporary termination of a street at a site boundary adjoining undeveloped zoned lands may be used as a access route in the future. 

2. Where an established, temporary termination of a street at a site boundary adjoining undeveloped zoned lands or cul de sac is proposed to be opened, consideration should be given, where practicable, to incorporating traffic calming at the junction of the existing terminating street and the new access. Open green space should be locatedin the new development close to the junction as a method of recognising the amenity offered by the former temporary terminating street, or cul de sac.

3. Where practicable, cul-de-sacs should only be opened up to facilitate a secondary access to development lands. Primary access to development lands should be pursued away from the issue of cul-de-sac opening.

4. When a development is proposed for landlocked sites, all avenues regarding access should be assessed before resorting to the opening up of cul-de-sacs.

Recommendation
It is recommended that the SPC notes the assessment criteria set out above and that these criteria are brought to the attention of the Development Management Staff in the Planning Department.”

A presentation was given by S. Rhys Thomas, T/Senior Executive Planner.

Following a contribution from Councillors C. Keane, E. Walsh, E. Tuffy and B. Gogarty, Mr. C. Ryan, Senior Planner, responded to the queries raised. 

The report was NOTED.
ITEM 3 . Sub Committee on Consideration of Planning Policy Initiatives to Ameliorate Anti-Social Behaviour in New and Existing Developments
“At a meeting of the Economic Development and Planning Strategic Policy Committee held on 17th May 2006, a report entitled ‘Planning Policies and Design Approaches to Reduce Anti-Social Behaviour’ was considered. This report detailed provisions in Planning Department plans and policies with implications for anti-social behaviour and crime in general. 

Following a proposal from Councillor Eamon Tuffy, it was agreed that a sub-committee be set up to further examine the matter. Terms of Reference were drawn up and agreed and the purpose of the sub-committee was defined as follows: 

‘The Sub-Committee shall consider the issue of anti-social behaviour in relation to the role of the Council as planning authority and shall make recommendations on how anti-social behaviour can be reduced through the planning process. The focus shall be on plans, policies, guidelines and planning functions of the Council including the role of the Development Plan, Local Area Plans, planning studies, the assessment of planning applications and enforcement’.
The Sub-Committee met over the period October 2006 to May 2007. Various aspects of anti-social behaviour were teased out and discussed including examples from Sub-Committee members’ own experience and areas of expertise. It was agreed that the best way to proceed was to prepare ‘Guidelines for Designing out Anti-Social Behaviour’, the document now being presented for your approval.

The Guidelines are intended as a reference tool for Forward Planning and Development Management in the Planning Department. They contain criteria for proofing planning applications and local area plans, masterplans and planning studies against the potential for facilitating crime and anti-social behaviour. The premise is that by creating a safe, secure and attractive environment, opportunities for anti-social behaviour and crime in general are minimised. 

The Guidelines would also be of assistance to staff in other departments of the Council e.g. architects designing a housing layout, engineers planning a road network, parks superintendents designing open spaces, etc. In addition, they are drafted in a manner that would render them accessible to interested members of the public. 

The Guidelines are now presented to the Economic Development and Planning SPC members, for consideration and approval.”

Ms. S. Duff, Senior Executive Planner made a presentation on the above. Following a contribution from Councillors E. Tuffy, E. Walsh, M. Murphy, C. Keane, S. O' Conchuir and B. Gogarty, Ms Duff, responded to the queries raised.

It was proposed that the report be adopted and recommended to the full Council for adoption. It was also proposed that the document should be on a joint Sub Committee Meeting agenda. Both proposals were AGREED.
ITEM 4.  Building Regulations and Sustainable and Energy Efficiency Standards in New Buildings in South Dublin County

Building Regulations and Sustainable and Energy Efficiency Standards in New Buildings in South Dublin County

The following Report on “Building Regulations and Sustainable and Energy Efficiency Standards in New Buildings in South Dublin County” was presented to the April Meeting of the County Council by Mr. T. Doherty, Director of Planning. The report was NOTED by the Elected Members.

The Report recommended that the matter be brought to the Economic Development SPC for consideration. 

REPORT

A Motion in the name of Councillor C. Keane was considered and noted at the Terenure/Rathfarnham Area Meeting of 3rd March 2007.  The Motion stated as follows: 

“That this Committee agrees to draw up an updated policy on building regulations and the criteria required by South Dublin County Council in all future new build to meet the highest sustainable/environmentally friendly/energy efficient standards, as developed by Dun Laoghaire/Rathdown recently."

The Report in response to the Motion stated that:

“The Council is committed to developing South Dublin County in a sustainable and energy efficient manner.  To progress this, the Council is currently investigating these issues and also of the most appropriate way to proceed in the light of experience elsewhere.  

With regard to the Building Regulations; these are a set of national standards for proper building construction.  All new building works within the State are required to be in compliance with them in relation to, for example, disabled access, fire safety, insulation etc.  The developer’s architect/engineer as distinct from the Council is obligated to certify compliance of any building with the Building Regulations.  The Regulations are subject to periodic review and update by the Department of Environment, Heritage and Local Government (DEHLG).  Individual local authorities have neither the resources nor the legal mandate to make such regulations or to engage in such reviews or to set standards which may be significantly at variance with national guidance and regulation and to the standards pertaining in other local authority areas.  In addition to do so would be unworkable and there would be no basis for enforcement.  It would also mislead members of the public and give them a false sense of security, in that purchasers may perceive they are getting an improved or updated standard/regulation relating to this county when such standard/regulation would in fact be unenforceable and may have unintended consequences.  

The Council is approaching the complex issues of sustainability and energy efficiency in a practical and coherent way so that it can have real meaning for those who live, work and visit the county.  One example of this is the Planning Department’s forthcoming advice document ‘Home Extension Guide’ that will be circulated shortly.  This will include simple, practical environmentally sustainable measures for individual householders as one of the key principles to consider in extending a home.

In addition the Planning Department has secured funding from the DEHLG to consider how environmentally sustainable standards might be implemented in the framing of plans for a new development area (Balgaddy SDZ).  The Council is also examining best practice in relation to environmental sustainability including practice in some of the European countries which are leaders in this field.”

A report on “Sustainability and the Built Environment” in a recent edition of Sustainable Energy Ireland’s Energy Update notes that “sustainable building design should aim to provide a balanced solution, offering optimum working/living conditions, alongside reduced environmental impact, both now and in the future.  Taking the complete building lifecycle into consideration, there are many factors involved, from the location of the building, its design, subsequent operation and maintenance, to the construction materials and practices used, and how any future changes of use are addressed”. 

Sustainable Energy Ireland’s Energy Update (copy of report attached) summarises the activities at national level which are leading towards more sustainable building design.  These include - 

· the transposing of the European Performance of Buildings Directive (EPBD) into national legislation by way of new energy performance standards specified in Part L of the Building Regulations (published in December 2005) and the Building Control (Amendment) Bill 2005 which is going through the Oireachtas.  The EBDF is seen as playing a vital role in achieving emission reduction objectives as well as introducing a building performance rating system.

· An EPBD Action Plan

· Building Energy Rating (BER)

· Home Heating Appliance Register of Performance

· BER Training.

As noted in the Report to the Terenure/Rathfarnham Area Committee individual local authorities have neither the resources nor the legal mandate to make new building regulations or to engage in such reviews or to set standards which may be significantly at variance with national guidance and regulation and to the standards pertaining in other local authority areas.  However local authorities, such as South Dublin County, can embrace and work energetically and innovatively within the national guidelines and standards and with stakeholders in the area of sustainable development and building design to achieve a more sustainable and energy efficient county.

The Minister for the Environment, Heritage and Local Government indicated to the National Housing Conference last week that Part L of the Building Regulations in relation to energy efficiency will be further revised.  It is understood that it is proposed to revise the standards in the Regulations later on this year upwards by some 40%.   

It may be appropriate to refer the issue to the Planning and Economic Development SPC in the meantime.”

The report was presented by Mr. T. Doherty, Director of Economic Development. 
Following a contribution from Councillors C. Keane, E. Tuffy and M. Murphy, Mr T. Doherty, Director of Economic Development, responded to the queries raised. It was AGREED to bring an amended report to the next meeting of the Economic and Development SPC Meeting.

ITEM 5 : Planning Policy on After-School Care in Small Residential Homes in Urban Areas of the County 
Planning Policy on After-School Care in Small Residential Homes 

in Urban Areas of the County
Cllr Cait Keane has submitted the following for the consideration of the Committee:

Director of Planning,

South Dublin County Council.

I want to bring a planning policy or lack of a planning policy on after-school care in small residential homes in urban areas of the county.  I am suggesting that we SHOULD DEVISE A PLANNING POLICY ON AFTER-SCHOOL CARE.

As an ex-Montessori teacher and member of the first expert working Group on childcare, I have always supported Montessori pre-school planning applications that conform to the Planning regulations as set down by National government. I want to once again emphasise the need for childcare/ pre-school and after-school facilities in the SDCC area in their proper settings. I want to highlight that a residential house is suitable for pre-school/childcare if the sq. footage and facilities complies with the regulations as prescribed by National government. I want to point out that the facilities and space required facilitating the requirements and demands of older children would be quiet different to pre-school children.  If a house is required (a) as a private residence (b) as a pre-school facility (c) as an after-school facility it would not be conducive to (i) the occupants;(ii) the young clients or (iii) the older clients of a particular residence if all three were combined in the squared area of one residential 3 or 4 typical urban residential estates.  Please have this aspect of the planning policy examined and if it could be discussed or tabled at the SPC planning and agreed policy devised for the county.  

I do think, as I have stated previously, that the Council should be proactive in examining and facilitating such a facility in each area of the county in community buildings; classrooms not in use i.e. after school; GAA facilities; or custom build facilities.  This could be carried out in conjunction with any applications received for after-school facilities in the county. Most areas have a parish centre, a scouts den; local schools etc etc. This should be done in conjunction with the County Childcare committee.  

Cllr. Cáit Keane

REPORT

The Council, having regard to national policy on childcare, aims to promote through the planning system an increase in the number of childcare places and facilities available in the County and seeks to improve the quality of childcare services for the community. 

In relation to childcare facilities in new and existing residential areas, the objectives of the Childcare Facilities Guidelines for Planning Authorities, published by the Department of the Environment in 2001, have been taken on board in terms of the policies and objectives contained within South Dublin County Development Plan 2004-2010. 

DEVELOPMENT PLAN 

Policies relating to childcare are set out in the Development Plan in a number of sections including:

Policy SCR 9: Childcare Facilities 

It is the policy of the Council to encourage, promote and facilitate the provision of Childcare Facilities and to seek to improve the quality of childcare services for the community in accordance with national policy and with the Guidelines on Childcare Facilities. 

Section 4.4.4.ii

‘Childcare’ is taken to mean full day-care and sessional facilities and services for pre-school children and school going children out-of-hours. With the growing demand for childcare provision, there is equally a recognition that such provision must be of a suitably high quality and be inclusive of all children, including disabled children. Good quality, inclusive childcare can benefit children, their parents, employers and communities in general. Childcare provision has also been identified in the National Anti-Poverty Strategy (Building an Inclusive Society, 2002) as one measure to address poverty and social exclusion. 

Section 4.4.4.iv of the Development Plan outlines the appropriate locations for childcare facilities as:

· Major new residential developments

· Industrial estates/business parks

· In the vicinity of schools

· Neighbourhood and district centres

· Adjacent to public transport

[These locations are in accordance with Section 2.4 of the Childcare Facilities Guidelines for Planning Authorities, 2001 published by the DOE].

Policy H19 Home-Based Economic Activities; 

It is the policy of the council to permit home-based economic activities where by virtue of their nature and scale, they can be accommodated without significant detriment to the amenities of residential areas. 

Section 3.3.19.ii

Home-based economic activities are small-scale commercial and professional activities carried out by residents of a dwelling, and are subordinate to the main use of the property as residential accommodation. The Council accepts the need to accommodate such uses and recognises their importance in terms of employment-creation, provision of services to the community and the achievement of sustainability. Such uses would include teleworking, e-based economic activity, childcare provision (in accordance with Guidelines on Childcare Facilities), such as crèche, nursery school, playschool, etc. and surgeries for medical practitioners such as doctors, dentists and physiotherapists (but excluding veterinary practices). 

Section 12.2.6 of the Development Plan deals with Development Control considerations in relation to Childcare Facilities:

Section 12.2.6.vi

Applications for childcare facilities in existing housing areas will be treated on their merits, having regard to the likely effects on the amenities of adjoining properties and the availability of space for off-street parking and/or suitable drop-off and collection points, outdoor play space etc.

Section 12.2.6.vii 

Within existing residential areas, detached houses or substantial semi-detached properties are most suitable for the provision of full day care facilities, in the case of terraced and semi-detached houses in housing estates, it will normally be a requirement that the childcare facility be operated by the resident of the dwelling, in the interests of residential amenity. In other cases, it may be appropriate to attach a condition that would require some residential content to be maintained in the premises, (not necessarily to be occupied by the operator of the childcare facility). 

Section 12.2.6.viii

In new development areas, purpose built childcare facilities are the preferred solution, and there is no requirement for a residential element. 

Section 12.2.6.ix

The provision of sessional or after-school care may be considered in any residential area as ancillary to the main residential use, subject to the criteria outlined above. 

DEVELOPMENT CONTROL AND PLANNING APPLICATIONS

Assessment of Planning Applications for Childcare Facilities

Planning applications in relation to childcare facilities are assessed taking on board the policies set out in the South Dublin County Development Plan, National Policy (Childcare Facilities Guidelines for Planning Authorities, published by the Department of the Environment in 2001) and the Zoning Objective for the area.  Each planning application is assessed on criteria including the following:

· In relation to the provision of childcare facilities in existing residential areas the Development Plan states in Section 12.2.6.vii that detached or substantial semi-detached houses are considered the most suitable for the provision of full day care facilities and in the cases of terraced and semi-detached houses in housing estates, it will normally be a requirement that the childcare facility be operated by the resident of the dwelling, in the interests of residential amenity. 

· The Development Plan states that applications for childcare facilities in existing housing areas will be treated on their merits, having regard to the likely effect on the amenities of adjoining properties and the availability of space for off-street parking and/or suitable drop-off and collection points, outdoor play space etc. [As outlined above Section 12.2.6.ix of the Development Plan states that ‘the provision of sessional or after-school care may be considered in any residential area as ancillary to the main residential use, subject to the criteria outlined above ’ and this follows on directly from the Childcare Facilities Guidelines]. 

· The Childcare Facilities Guidelines published by the DOE set out general standards in Appendix 1 including the minimum floor space per child to be provided, facilities, and location of baby care for pre-school children. The Guidelines also give a floor space requirement in relation to drop in services for other children and after-school care, however, the Guidelines state that these standards are indicative and consideration should also be given to all the relevant circumstances of the application, including the need for such services in the area and the likely number of hours each child will spend in the facility on an average day. 

· In relation to new communities Section 12.2.6.viii of the Development Plan states that ‘in new development areas, purpose-built childcare facilities are the preferred solution, and there is no requirement for a residential element’.  In light of the advice set out in the DOE Guidelines the Development Plan seeks the provision of at least one childcare facility with a capacity for 20 children for every 75 dwelling units in new housing areas.

· It should also be noted that for the most part planning applications for childcare facilities are located in residential areas that are zoned Objective A: ‘to protect and/or improve Residential Amenities’ and all assessments of planning applications for such development within this zoning objective takes cognisance of the impact of the proposal on the residential amenity of surrounding residents and occupants of the dwelling in order to ensure that the proposal complies with the said zoning objective.

· Provision of Childcare Facilities in Community Buildings
The Development Plan includes areas in the vicinity of schools as one of the preferred locations for Childcare Facilities.  This is a reflection of objectives contained within the Childcare Facilities Guidelines as it is considered that such locations would reduce the number of trips made by parents/guardians to schools and childcare facilities. The DOE Childcare Facilities Guidelines also makes reference to the provision of Childcare Facilities in educational facilities whereby it is stated that ‘the use of school premises to cater for after-school care is recommended and school authorities are encouraged to examine how they can help address this demand’.  

REVIEW OF COUNCIL POLICY ON PROVISION OF CHILDCARE FACILITIES IN THE COUNTY

· The policies contained in the South Dublin County Development Plan 2004-2010 are in compliance with National Policy on childcare provision as set out in the Department of Environment’s Childcare Facilities Guidelines for Planning Authorities, 2001. 

· The Planning Department will engage with the County Childcare Committee and the recently appointed Children’s Services Co-ordinator, to assess if the policies and objectives contained in the Development Plan should be reviewed in the light of emerging issues in childcare including after school care and facilities for same. This process can be progressed prior to the review of the current Development Plan.

· The Planning Department will continue to monitor planning applications for childcare facilities and issues arising will be brought to the attention of the Development Management staff of the Council and also Health Service Executive staff. 
Mr. M. Kenny, Senior Planner, presented the report. Following a contribution from Councillors C. Keane and E. Tuffy, Mr. M. Kenny responded to the queries raised, and the report was NOTED. It was AGREED to refer the report to the County Development Board.
ITEM 6: Update on Grange Castle 
A full update report on Grange Castle Business Park was given to the SPC at the May meeting.
In order to keep the Members informed of progress please note that:

1. The Council has been informed by Gilead Sciences that it does not intend to proceed with the acquisition of a 20 acre site.

2. The Council, at it’s meeting held on 9th July 2007, approved the disposal of a site of approximately 18.9 acres to Microsoft Ireland Operations Ltd.  A planning application has been lodged by Microsoft for the development of a Data Centre Facility and a decision is due at the end of September.

3. We are currently actively dealing with a number of potential clients in respect of the Business Park in conjunction with IDA. Due to confidentiality requirements it is not possible to give further details. (In many cases the identity of the client is not disclosed to us).
4. A Report under Part 8 Proposal for the Canal Green Route has been submitted to the September meeting of the Lucan Clondalkin Area Committee.

5. Following the failure of the Menolly Group to proceed with the development of the proposed leisure/residential development at Grange Castle Golf Course the Council is in the process of completing the documentation to re-advertise seeking tenders for the proposed development.
Mr. J. Browne, Administrative Officer presented the report. Following a contribution from Councillor C. Keane, the report was NOTED.
ITEM 7: AOB

It was proposed by Councillor E. Tuffy and AGREED that a joint meeting of the Economic Development SPC and the Housing and Social SPC be arranged. 

The meeting concluded at 19.10.
 Signed:
____________________
 Date:
____________________
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